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Did Global Climate Change Disappear During the U.S. Election? 
Dr. Arnold Gruber 

January 14, 2017, at 1 p.m. 
Kings Park Library 

 

Actually, no, it didn’t. Although the 2016 
presidential candidates made no mention of global 
climate change (GCC), numerous reporting 
agencies, such as NASA, Climate Central, and the 
National Oceanic and Atmospheric Agency 
(NOAA), have recently termed 2016 to be the 
“hottest year on record.” At our next branch 
meeting we will have the opportunity to become 
informed on the latest data and information on 
GCC from an original researcher. 

Dr. Arnold Gruber retired from a distinguished 
career in meteorology that encompassed the 
transition from weather vanes to satellite 
technology (the title of one of his books). A 
graduate of Brooklyn College and Florida State 
University, Dr. Gruber conducted weather 
satellite research and developed weather 
prediction models for NOAA, The University of 
Maryland, the American Geophysical Union, and 
other organizations. He has written numerous 
scientific articles, research papers, and books and 

received prestigious awards. During 
his retirement Dr. Gruber has 
continued to share his information 
and expertise with the public 
through his volunteer docent work 
at the Koshland Science Museum. In 
early 2017 he is offering a new 
course on Weather Satellites at Anne 
Arundel Community College. 

In his presentation at the January 
meeting Dr. Gruber will focus on 
evidence of global climate change, its 
impact on living creatures and 
ecosystems, and our choices for 

acclimation and remediation. Our goal for this 
meeting is not only to learn about GCC scientific 
developments, but also to become more aware of 
the things that we can do to become part of the 
solution. 
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From the Board 

Dear Fairfax City Branch Members,  

AAUW of Virginia opposes the recent proposal from AAUW National to amend the bylaws to remove the 
requirement for a member vote for changes to AAUW’s Public Policy Program. Members are able to make any 
comments they would like on all proposed bylaw amendments. Following are the remarks that the Fairfax City 
Board voted to add: 

“The Board of AAUW Fairfax City Branch is opposed to the proposal to eliminate the ability of members to 
vote biannually on the Public Policy Program, as set forth in Article XIII, Section 4, b. The Public Policy 
Program is the heart of the organization and should have the consent of the membership. There is power when 
we can state that the Program principles and priorities are supported by its over 150,000 members, not just 
established by the Board of Directors. There is also the potential in the future that AAUW staff and the Board 
will have the ability to take positions not supported by the membership.” 

I encourage each and every member to review ALL the proposed amendments and make comments they deem 
appropriate, and even more important, I urge you to vote in the spring when the elections roll around. 

Gale Rogers 
President, AAUW Fairfax City 

Membership 

Our membership as of the end of November 
should be about 49. We have very interesting 
meetings planned for the New Year. Bring your 
friends, neighbors, and relatives to our meetings. 
It would be wonderful to add a few more 
members to our group so we can continue to 
share our friendships, the mission of AAUW, and 
the special camaraderie of the Fairfax City 
Branch. 

The Book & Author Luncheon was enjoyable. 
The entire event was fantastic (thanks, Barbara!) 
and the silent auction was very successful (thanks, 
Sonja!). One of the best pieces of news from the 
luncheon is that we have a new member. A big 
branch welcome to Sandy Mathews. We are happy 
to have you as a member and hope to meet you 
and see you soon at our events.   

Don’t forget our holiday party on December 10 
hosted by Dianne Blais and our Lunch Bunch 
(just social…no business) on the first Wednesday 
of January. Have a wonderful holiday and New 
Year.

Welcome, Sandy Mathews 

Our newest member should find a lot in common 
with some long-time members of the branch. 
Sandy Mathews hails from upstate New York and 
had a career as a school librarian. Her working life 
actually has two parts. Early on, she worked for a 
pediatric cardiologist at the Upstate Medical 
Center in Syracuse, assisting with diagnostic 
procedures for children with heart defects. When 
she moved to this area, she changed fields to 
education and eventually earned a master’s degree 
in library science. She worked in Fairfax County 
Public Schools for more than 23 years and retired 
from Burke School, serving students in special 
education. Her daughter attended Technology: 
Futures Unlimited some years back, went to a 
session led by a physical therapist, and was 
motivated enough to work for a degree in physical 
therapy! We’re very happy to have you with us, 
Sandy. 
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Holiday Celebration 

Home of Dianne and Gerard Blais 
December 10 at 4 p.m. 

5211 Gunpowder Road, Fairfax 

Join us for a relaxing celebration of the holidays 
by enjoying delicious food and drink, stimulating 
conversation, and merry making in a lovely, 
festive setting at the AAUW holiday party. In 
addition to appetizers and drinks (wine and other 
beverages), we will have a light supper of lasagna, 
salad, and desserts. 

You may bring a guest and a voluntary 
contribution of a dessert, and a special holiday 
reading or memory to share with others. The 
entire evening requires $20 per person to defray 
the cost of food and to make a contribution to the 
national AAUW Fund. At this particular time, you 
may want to increase your support for women’s 
causes. The AAUW Fund supports AAUW 
programs including the Legal Advocacy Fund, 
Tech camps, Elect Her, research on women’s 
issues, work to respond to and eradicate the 
persistent challenges facing women and girls, and 
programs to support women’s education. 

You can make a direct tax deductible contribution 
to the national fund by check, made out to the 
“AAUW Fund” with the Fairfax Branch noted on 
the check. If you bring your checks to the party, 
our treasurer Dottie Joslin will collect them and 
forward them to the national headquarters. You 
can also make a direct contribution by credit card 
online at aauw.com.  

We hope you will join us. Be sure to RSVP to our 
hostess Dianne Blais by December 5 at 
dianneblais@aol.com or 703/830-1998.  

The party will be cancelled in case of bad weather, 
and you will be notified as soon as possible. 

Book & Author Luncheon 

The wide open, sunny, spacious ballroom of the 
Springfield Golf & Country Club was perfect for 
our 25th Anniversary Book & Author Luncheon. 
The service and food in the new location were up 
to our standards. With Sonia Palomaki as the 
chair and many workers, it was a huge success. 
Our guests complimented us on how outstanding 
the silent auction was.  

 
Urmilla Khanna autographs her book Boundaries of the Win:  

A Memoir for a guest at the B&A luncheon. 

Thanks to Suzanne Mahoney for her calm finale 
at taking reservations. Trudi Arnold’s fall 
arrangements graced each table. Everyone turned 
their coffee cups over in hopes of being lucky 
enough to take the arrangement home. Although 
the lineup of presenters changed a bit during the 
run up to the event, the authors were varied and 
interesting. Each author expressed gratitude for 
having been invited to speak at our luncheon. 
How many of you saw Jane Hampton Cook, one 
of our authors, on national television as an 
historical analyst of the current times, several days 
after our luncheon?  

Our survey produced some interesting facts and 
comments. Our guests came primarily from two 
categories: AAUW members and their friends. 

We had more than 50 items in the silent auction, 
sold 76 books, and grossed approximately 
$10,891. One copy of The Last Government Girl is 

mailto:dianneblais@aol.com
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left for $17 to the first bidder. Barbara Klementz 
wonders whether the profitability of the silent 
auction had a direct effect on the book sales, 
which were down. Regardless, the entire AAUW 
Fairfax City Branch deserves congratulations for a 
job well done!  

 
Four of our five  authors: Urmilla Khanna, Ellen Herbert,  

Dean King, Sophie Perinot 

Silent Auction 

The excitement started at the silent auction. 
Guests went round and round the tables looking 
for bargains, gifts, good reads, gourmet foods, 
beverages, restaurant gift cards, and maybe 
something different and exciting. There were 
plenty of gorgeous baskets to choose from and 
get in that winning bid. The Silent Auction 
Committee and members collected and donated 
gift cards from restaurants, wineries, inns and  
shops, along with baskets, artwork, and much 
more. A long time attendee who is moving 
donated her beloved Longaberger baskets and 
Tuscan-style serving plates. She knew that it was 
for a good cause—scholarships for women.  

Favorites from last year’s auction returned: 
International Wine, Beer from Around the World, 
Feed the Birds, three wine tastings, Red Fox Inn, 
Coyote Grille gift cards, Trudi Arnold’s artwork, 
Trader Joe’s foods, Kathleen’s Biscottis and 
Cookies, Cinema Arts and First Watch 
Certificates, book baskets, and Starbucks Coffee. 

Many new items were added: handmade cutting 
board, Margaritaville, espresso makers, Stuart Little 

birdhouse, two handmade quilts, painted gourd, 
Judy Ryan’s Dress shop, and Meat Lovers. 

The hottest item was a surprise to all of us. It was 
an attractive yellow Tuscan-style serving plate 
(with gourmet items.) Bids kept coming, even 
falling off the bidding sheet, and finally on the 
18th bid, it was sold. Who knew? 

I went home elated since all 70 items sold. One 
couple won bids on so many items that I was 
worried there was some mistake. No mistake. 
Their pleasure was abundantly noticeable as they 
gathered up their winnings.   

The Silent Auction Committee had seemingly 
endless enthusiasm for the project and put forth a 
lot of effort to make it a success. The scholarship 
fund has now increased substantially. Thanks to 
you all. It’s never too early to think about 2017’s 
auction. Start collecting!  

Sonja Palomaki 
Book & Author Silent Auction Chair 

 

Silent Auction Gift Baskets 

Save the Date: STEMtastics 2017 

STEMtastics 2017 will be held at NOVA 
Annandale on the morning of Saturday, March 11. 

STEMtastics 2016 was a success thanks to the 
efforts of dedicated planning committee members 
and a small army of event-day volunteers. We 
filled the theater with middle school girls and their 
parents for a rousing keynote speech. Then the 
girls attended three different workshops given by 
women working in STEM fields. Meanwhile 
Fairfax County Public Schools (FCPS) counselors, 
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a financial advisor, and a moderated panel of 
college students provided the parents with 
insights into what to expect as they support their 
daughters in pursuing STEM studies. 

For 2017, we already have almost 20 student 
workshop presenters. Our NOVA contact is 
coordinating with a changing staff at NOVA. We 
have teamed with FCPS to identify school 
counselors and to obtain email addresses for 
parents of middle school girls. Based on statistics 
from mass mailings for STEMtastics 2016, we are 
planning an all e-mail and web-based outreach to 
and registration of middle school girls in Fairfax 
County. See our web page at http://mclean-
va.aauw.net/stemtastics/.  

We are looking for volunteers. If you would like 
to volunteer for March 11, please email Joan 
Dimengo (jdimengo@gmail.com) before January 
15. Volunteers will be given further instructions 
about how to sign up for specific tasks. Based on 
STEMtastics 2016 experience, the planning 
committee is streamlining and revising the 
instructions for volunteers. We will again be using 
SignUpGenius. 

If you want to contribute ahead of March 11, 
Gale and I are also looking for others to assist 
with planning committee activities. There is a 
variety of small tasks that you could help with: 
research local and online printers for best deals, 
revise NOVA classroom maps, update and verify 
computer Wi-Fi and projector connection 
instructions for NOVA classrooms. Let Gale 
(gale.rogers@denkifuro.com) know your 
availability and interests. 

If you want to be more involved, consider joining 
the planning committee. The committee is 
composed of competent, friendly women who 
coordinate well and get the job done in a timely 
fashion. 

Our nonpartisan, nonprofit organization 
has more than 

170,000 members and supporters, 
1,000 local branches, and 

800 college and university partners 

Your Right to Vote on Public Policy 
is at Risk! 
By Dottie Joslin 

Every two years AAUW’s membership votes on 
our Public Policy Program. AAUW’s advocacy 
derives its strength from a membership that votes 
on our public policy. It is unsettling that the 
proposed AAUW bylaws amendments to be 
voted on next spring include a proposal that 
eliminates members’ vote on the Public Policy 
Program. 

At AAUW’s recent Open House at the new 
national headquarters, Dianne Blais and I asked 
an AAUW Director about the rationale for this 
proposed bylaws amendment. She replied that the 
proposal grew out of the review of the AAUW 
bylaws. Reviewers noted that “With the exception 
of the Public Policy Program, the Bylaws do not 
present programs for the approval of the 
membership.” AAUW’s Governance Committee, 
with Board approval, put forth the amendment 
described above. The AAUW Board does not take 
a position on proposed bylaws amendments. 

The board of the Fairfax City Branch opposes 
this proposed bylaws amendment. The Public 
Policy Program is the heart of the advocacy 
wording in our mission statement, and it should 
have the consent of the membership. There is 
power when we can state that the Public Policy 
Program principles and priorities are supported by 
over 150,000 members, not just established by the 
Board of Directors. There is also the potential in 
the future that AAUW staff and the Board will be 
able to take positions not supported by the 
membership. 

For details and comments on the proposed 
amendment go to www.aauw.org and click on 
“Bylaws,” log in, and scroll to “Article XIII. 
MEETINGS OF THE MEMBERSHIP. Section 
4. Voting.” Post your own comment by the 
December 5 deadline. 

If you want to retain the right of members to vote 
on the public policy program, post a comment 
now and vote “No” during the election period 
next spring. Only about 5 percent of AAUW 

http://mclean-va.aauw.net/stemtastics/
http://mclean-va.aauw.net/stemtastics/
mailto:jdimengo@gmail.com
mailto:gale.rodgers@denkifuro.com
file:///C:/Users/Owner/Documents/AAUWFC/Focus/2016-2017/Focus%20DecJan2016/Draft/www.aauw.org
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members take advantage of the “One Member, 
One Vote” privilege. This is an important issue 
that must not be ignored. It’s your voice. Make it 
heard! 

 

 
Women’s History Museum 

The bipartisan Congressional Commission on the 
American Museum of Women’s History recently 
presented a proposal for a new Smithsonian 
museum dedicated to women’s history. The eight-
member commission is chaired by Jane Abraham 
of McLean, VA, who has had a prominent career 
in business and on the boards of various 
charitable and cultural institutions, including the 
Susan B. Anthony List.  

The commission presented a 10-year development 
plan for a modest-sized new or existing building 
on or near the National Mall to be financed 
equally by public and private funds. During the 
next 10 years, a Women’s History Initiative will 
create programs and exhibits for smaller regional 
museums. We won’t hold our breath until this 
becomes a reality, but it’s a hopeful sign. 

Source: Peggy McGlone, “Congressional panel calls for new 

Smithsonian museum of women’s history,” Washington Post, 11-

16-16 

We’ve Come a Long Way 

The toughest glass ceiling is still intact. But we 
shouldn’t lose sight of the gains that women have 
made in the executive branch of the federal 
government. During the Eisenhower 
administration, the women in the West Wing of 

the White House were all personal secretaries with 
the exception of Olveta Culp Hobby. Women were 
prohibited from eating in the White House Mess 
and had to leave the building, regardless of the 
weather, if they hadn’t brought a brown bag. 

By the time Jimmy Carter was president, a few 
more women had gained prominence in the White 
House (Juanita Kreps, Patricia Harris, and Shirley 
Hufstedler as cabinet secretaries). Under Reagan, 
Elizabeth Dole, Margaret Heckler, and Ann 
McLaughlin served in the cabinet. Reagan also 
appointed the first female Supreme Court justice in 
Sandra Day O’Connor. Under Clinton, five women 
were cabinet members, and six were heads of 
agencies. President Obama named eight women to 
his cabinet and half of the White House agencies 
were headed by women during his second term. 
Numerous others served as advisers and at other 
high-level positions in his administration. 

Once Obama’s appointees were seated in the room 
where decisions were made, their next objective 
was to be actually seen and heard. They developed 
a strategy whereby when a woman made a point in 
a meeting, one of her female colleagues would 
repeat it and give her credit for it by name. This 
forced the entire group to recognize the 
contribution and the woman who made it. The 
women named this “amplification.” They used this 
technique routinely in meetings until the President 
noticed and began calling more frequently on other 
women in the room. 

We are now awaiting the naming of staff to the 
new administration. Will the number of women 
and the influence of women continue to increase 
with the next president?  

Source: Juliet Eilperin, “White House women want to be in the 

room where it happens,” Washington Post, 9-13-16;  

http://www.washingtonpost.com/people/peggy-mcglone
http://www.washingtonpost.com/people/juliet-eilperin
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Interest Groups 

Afternoon Lit 

Wednesday, December 14, at 1 p.m. 
Home of Kathleen Henry 
7418 Spring Village Drive, Apt 504, Springfield 
kc_henry@outlook.com  
703/451-6846 

We are meeting the second Wednesday because the 
third one is too close to Christmas. Please contact 
Kathleen by Sunday, December 11, if you plan to 
attend. We will discuss Of Unseen Things Above 
(friesenpress.com; 168 pp.) by Myrna Brown. 

Wednesday, January 18 at 1 p.m. 
The place is yet to be determined. 

Please contact the hostess by Sunday, January 15, if 
you plan to attend. We will discuss Still Life with 

Bread Crumbs by Anna Quindlen (252 pp.). 

Great Decisions–Salon Discussion Group 

Friday, January 13, at 12 noon 
Home of Kay Corbett 
7226 Clifton Road, Clifton 
Kaycorbett1@msn.com 
703/222-6012 

There will be no meeting in December. 

In January we will continue with two topics in the 
Foreign Policy Associations 2016 briefing book, 
“Climate Change” and “Cuba and the U.S.” We will 
listen to both 30-minute DVDs but spend most of 
our discussion on climate change. 

Please let the hostess know if you will be attending. 
Bring a light lunch. Drinks, snacks, and dessert will 
be provided. 

Lunch Bunch 

Wednesday, January 4, at 11:30 a.m. 
Mike’s American Grill  
6210 Backlick Road, Springfield 

Six of us had a great time at Guapo’s in Fair Lakes 
last month. The decor was lovely, the food terrific, 
and the waiter was wonderful. We won’t meet in 
December, but in January, we’ve moved the time up 
a little so we could be sure to get a table. It will also 
give us plenty of time to socialize. Please let Gale 

Rogers know you are coming at 
gale.rogers@denkifuro.com or 703/938-0520. 

Musical Notes  
Friday, December 2, at 1 p.m. 
Home of Olga Burns 
10623 Timberidge Road, Fairfax Station 
Rubato12@aol.com 
703/239-2876 

We will enjoy the second half of Rossini’s Cinderella.  

Friday, January 27, at 1 p.m. 

Home of Olga Burns as above, with the program to 
be determined. 

Night Owls  

Tuesday, December 13, at 6:30 p.m. 
Home of Anita Light 
10467 Courtney Drive, Fairfax 
anita.light95@gmail.com 
703/221-3328 

A light supper will be followed by our discussion of 
The Tie that Binds by Kent Haruf, led by Sonja 
Palomaki. Please let Anita know if you will be 
attending. 

Tuesday, January 10, at 6:30 p.m. 
Home of Joan Dimengo 
13536 Heathrow Lane, Centreville 
jdimengo@gmail.com 
703/815-1586 

A light supper will be followed by our discussion of 
The Sympathizer by Viet Thanh Nguyen, led by 
Suzanne Mahoney. Please let Joan know if you will 
be attending. 
 

December–January Calendar 
Branch Board Meeting ................................ Dec 6 
Branch Holiday Celebration ................     Dec 10 
Women’s Equality Coalition  
     Northern Virginia Summit .............     Dec 10 
Virginia General Assembly session 
     begins ..................................................     Jan 11 
Branch Meeting (Climate Change) ............ Jan 14 

 

mailto:kc_henry@outlook.com
mailto:Kaycorbett1@msn.com
file:///C:/Users/Jan/Documents/AAUW/Focus/2016-11/gale.rogers@denkifuro.com
mailto:Rubato12@aol.com
mailto:suzanne070946@mac.com
file:///C:/Users/Owner/Documents/AAUWFC/Focus/2016-2017/Focus%20DecJan2016/Draft/jdimengo@gmail.com
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Our Mission 
Advancing equity for women and girls through advocacy, education, philanthropy, and research. 

 
AAUW FAIRFAX CITY BRANCH 

MEMBERSHIP APPLICATION and RENEWAL  

Membership is open to all graduates who have a two-year, RN, four-year, or higher degree from an accredited 
institution. AAUW values and seeks a diverse membership. 
 
You can join or renew online at www.aauw.org. Click on Membership> Join/Renew> Branch Member. Follow the 
prompts. We are “VA3042 Fairfax City.”   

Or, Complete the application below and mail it with your check to the treasurer. 

Name: _______________________________________________________________  

Address:  _____________________________________________________________ 

City, State, Zip:_________________________________________________________ 

Phone:  (H)____________________(W)__________________  (C) _______________ 

E-Mail: _______________________________________________________________ 

Degree: _______ College: ___________________________ Field:  _______________ 

Degree: _______ College: ___________________________ Field:  _______________ 

This information will be published in our directory and newsletter, unless you indicate items to omit.   
 
DUES: $82 ($49 national, $15 state, $18 branch) for membership through June 30, 2017.  
Note: $46 of the national dues is tax deductible. 
 
If transferring from National Membership or another branch, submit dues to the treasurer:  

If your National membership expires in 2016, remit $82.  
If your National membership expires in 2017, remit $33. 

Contact Joan Dimengo: C 703/203-2765 H 703/815-1586 or email jdimengo@gmail.com for verification of the 
dues amount.  
 
AAUW ID #, if known: _____________ 
Dues enclosed for transfer: ___________           National membership expiration date: ______ 
 
Make check payable to AAUW Fairfax City Branch. 
Send this form and your check to the treasurer: Dottie Joslin 

11110 Del Rio Dr. 
Fairfax, VA 22030-5339 
j.joslin@verizon.net or 703/591-9035 
 

Would you be willing to bring someone to our meetings and events if she lives in your area? Yes or No 
Do you need transportation to our meetings and events? Yes or No   
  

http://www.aauw.org/
mailto:jdimengo@gmail.com
file:///C:/Users/Owner/Documents/AAUWFC/Focus/2015-2016/Focus%202015Nov/Drafts/j.joslin@verizon.net


 

 

 

New Member:  
Sandra (Sandy) Mathews 
7410 South Reach Dr.                  (H) 703-455-6086 

Fairfax Station, VA 22039                  571-239-1239 

George Washington U.  amathews3@verizon.net 

M.L.S., Library Science, Catholic U. 
 

Officers: 
President:  Gale Rogers 
  gale.rogers@denkifuro.com 
Program Vice President:  
  Dianne Blais 
  rubato12@aol.com 
  Kitty Lou Smith 
  mailto:kittysmith@cox.net 
Membership Vice President:  
  Joan Dimengo 
  jdimengo@gmail.com 
Secretary: Anita Light 
  anita.light95@gmail.com 
Treasurer: Dottie Joslin  
  j.joslin3@verizon.net 
AAUW Funds and Scholarship: 
  Paulette Miller 
  psmiller10847@verizon.net  
Communication:      Leslie Vandivere 
  lvandivere@cox.net  
Newsletter Editor:   Jan Humphrey  
  dandjhumph@aol.com 
Web Manager:  Leslie Vandivere 
  lvandivere@cox.net  

Branch Website: http://fairfaxcity-va.aauw.net/ 
 

Branch Event Chairs: 
Book and Author Luncheon: 
  Barbara Klementz 
  brbklm5@verizon.net 
  Suzanne Mahoney 
  suzanne070946@mac.com 
STEMtastics: Suzanne Mahoney 
  suzanne070946@mac.com 

 

Interest Group Chairs: 
Afternoon Literature:  Jean Arnold 
  arnoldjh52@aol.com 
Night Owls:  Paulette Miller  
   psmiller10847@verizon.net 
Salon Discussion Group : Kay Corbett 
   kaycorbett1@msn.com 
Musical Notes:  Olga Burns 

rubato12@aol.com 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 

 

13825 Baywood Court 
Centreville, VA 20120 

 
Penny C. Welke 

ATTORNEY AT LAW 

 
Crickenberger & Welke Area Code: 703 

Fairfax Commons, Suite 71B Telephone: 691-8900 

3921 Old Lee Highway Fax: 691-1088 

Fairfax, Virginia 22030 3921Law@vacoxmail.com 
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